                                                                    CITY OF SALEM 
BOARD OF HEALTH
MEETING MINUTES

May 10, 2011
	MEMBERS PRESENT: Barbara Poremba, Martin Fair, Gayle Sullivan, Robert Dionne, Kemith LeBlanc & Larissa Lucas
OTHERS PRESENT: David Greenbaum, Acting Health Agent, Tracy Giarla, Public Health Nurse and Councillor Liaison Thomas Furey 
MEMBERS EXCUSED:  Marc Salinas


	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION/ACTION

	
	

	1. Call to Order

2. Minutes of Last Meeting

           (April 12, 2011)
	Meeting called to order by Dr. Poremba, Chair, at 7:00pm.

Unanimously approved with corrections.


	3. Chairperson Announcements
	Kemith LeBlanc has resigned from the BOH and this is her last meeting. The Board thanked her for her valued contributions and service. 
The Board welcomed new member, Robert Dionne, who was

appointed on 04/13/11.  A description of his background and
experience is available in the office.
The Board also recognized Martin Fair for his 24 years of 
service and as a valued member the Board.
National School Nurse Day – The Board acknowledges Gayle 
Sullivan, Salem High School Nurse & Board member.
On April 28, Mayor Driscoll and the Salem City Council recognized the 10 year anniversary of the Board’s enactment of a ban on smoking in food establishments On behalf of the board, Dr. Poremba accepted the commendation. Dr.  Poremba also wrote a letter to the Editor of Salem Evening News, commemorating the anniversary of the smoking ban that was published in the on April 21, 2011. Copy is included in the record.
Dr. Poremba will be out of the country from May 21st- 28th. Martin Fair will represent the BOH in her absence.
The Board adopted a policy that prohibits the use of cell phones and other electronic devices in the meeting room, including texting and recording during meetings. Members and guests will have to step out of the meeting room to use phones and other electronic devices. The use of recording device by the Clerk was exempted from the policy. 

	     4. Monthly Reports-Updates



	A. Administrative Report

B. Public Health Nurse Report
C. Acting Health Agent Report

D. City Council Liaison Updates
5. New Business
A. Appointment of Health Agent

B.  Reorganization of Board: Chairperson & Clerk Elections
C. BOH Exterior Paint Removal Proposed Regulations & RRP –

D. Current tobacco regulations and proposed amendment #415 that would preempt the authority of local Boards if Health from promulgating reasonable public health regulations.

E. Smoking in taxi cabs.


	Presented and approved. Copy available in office
There is a new fact sheet from state on measles and traveling.
The next hoarding task force meeting is May 17th. Dr Poremba is interested in attending. There is a new form that updates each department on elders in need of help.
A copy is available in the office.
Updates from D Greenbaum on North Shore Shared Health Services Meeting– communities present were, Peabody, Salem, Danvers, Marblehead, & Swampscott. Discussion regarding what the agreement might look like & what types of shared services may be included. A “cafeteria” model for shared services which allow cities to purchase services from other communities was explored.

Dates and goals were set on work that needs to be done as the process needs to be completed by September
Fraudulent Health Inspector Scams-Dr. Poremba asked D. Greenbaum to explain recent reports of this in Salem. 
D. Greenbaum explained that it is also a nationwide problem as these scammers are looking to get personal or financial information. Dr. Poremba asked that a memo be sent out to the establishments to remind them of this problem and request that they contact the Health Department with any concerns.  A copy of the memo will be sent to the board members.
McGrath Park has been closed due to lead and cadmium contamination. David Murphy, Engineer from Tighe and Bond will be working to resolve this matter.  Currently the plan is to cap the area and rebuild the soccer fields.
M. Fair pointed out that the ads in the Salem News about the Beverly’s HHWD in April did not originally include Salem. D. Greenbaum explained that each community would advertise their events. A correction was in the paper the Friday before Beverly’s event stating that is was open to Salem residents.

Plans for 405-427 Highland Avenue have changed. Mass highway has asked the developer to change the location of a driveway. M. Fair said that this does not need to be re-reviewed by the BOH.
Meeting minutes: There was some misunderstanding regarding the lack of posting of the past 3 meetings. Once the staff became aware of this situation the minutes were promptly posted on the website. Additionally, due to updates by the website administrator, links to the minutes of 4 past meetings had been broken which apparently caused them to be deleted from the site. This was not the fault of BOH staff.
All minutes have now been posted on the website in accordance with the Sunshine Ordinance.  
Mr. Lunt was very pleased with the outcome of the trash situation at 103 Highland Ave.  D. Greenbaum informed the Board that the issue has been resolved.
Councilor Furey informed the Board that a copy of the Salem’s 10 year smoking ban anniversary dedication ceremony is available at Comcast if the board would like it for the record. Councilor Liaison Furey read his letter to the editor that will be submitted to The Salem Gazette & The Salem Evening News. Letter available in office.

Motion by M. Fair 2nd by G. Sullivan, to officially appoint Larry Ramdin as Health Agent for the Salem Board of Health in accordance with MGL ch. 111, s. 27 and 30;
Motion unanimously approved.
Motion by L. Lucas 2nd by K. LeBlanc, to reelect Dr. Poremba as Chairperson in accordance with MGL Chap 111 S. 27.  

Motion passes unanimously

Motion by M. Fair 2nd by L. Lucas to reappoint Heather Lyons-Paul as Clerk of the Board in accordance with MGL Chap 111 S. 27.  

Motion passes unanimously.
M Fair updated the board on his research to amend this regulation and information on exterior paint removal.
The State of RI has good regulations. It appears the EPA is the enforcement arm for violations there. M Fair wants to see the equipment in use in the field & suggested that the Board to give Shawn O’Connor a variance for a Salem property for the purpose of a demonstration.
There was a discussion about fees, fines and loss of ability to obtain permits as a result of violations. The Board has decided that they are not ready to change the regulation but will allow a variance request.
Motion by L. Lucas - 2nd by G. Sullivan to grant a one time variance for observation of this process only for Shawn O’Connor.  Location for this variance is to be determined.

Motion passes unanimously.
D. Greenbaum presented to the Board for signature, a letter of opposition, to Senator Berry regarding Amendment #415, 
Motion by G. Sullivan that the letter be signed by the board. 2nd. Motion passes unanimously and letter is signed and will be sent by D. Greenbaum.
D. Greenbaum notified the board that Joyce Redford, of NS Tobacco Control suggested that all the taxi cab companies in Salem be requested to come in front of the board along with the licensing authority to inform them of this problem .After discussion, he Board decided to send out letters to all taxi companies and licensing officer stating that, in accordance with state law, smoking is prohibited in taxis. Along with this letter, nonsmoking stickers from tobacco control will be enclosed for the taxi cabs to use.

	  8.  MEETING ADJOURNED:
Respectfully submitted,

Heather Lyons-Paul
Clerk of the Board

	9:10 p.m.



	Next regularly scheduled meeting is June 14, 2011 at 7pm 

At City Hall Annex, 120 Washington Street, Room 311 Salem.




